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   City of North Bay 

 Report to Council 

Report No: CSBU-2024-044 Date: August 23, 2024 

Originator: Ian Kilgour, Director Community Services 

Business Unit: Department: 

Community Services Community Development and Growth 

Subject: New Cricket Pitch Site Selection 

Closed Session:  yes ☐ no ☒ 

Recommendation 
 

That Council: 

1. Approve the Steve Omischl Sports Complex as the recommended location 
for the planned regulation size Cricket Pitch based on the findings of a site 

search; and 
2. Direct Staff to initiate preliminary site work including environmental and 

geotechnical and complete an operations analysis to identify the ideal 
construction site at the Steve Omischl Sports Complex; and 

3. Direct staff to complete Class C/D cost estimate of a regulation size Cricket 
Pitch for consideration during the 2025 Capital Budget deliberations. 

 

Background 

 
The City of North Bay does not currently have a dedicated regulation sized 

cricket facility.  Currently cricket is played where a field can be temporarily 
used for this purpose with a softer non-regulation ball that does not fly as far 

on the smaller field. 
 

Cricket has been played in North Bay for approximately ten (10) years.  The 
local Cricket enthusiasts have played on various City fields and surrounding 

area facilities with the softer non-regulation ball however, none of these fields 
or facilities are regulation size.   

 
North Bay Cricket Club members have advised that the lack of regulation sized 

field prevents the Club from hosting regulation tournaments.  The Club has 
advised that there will be better opportunities to hold tournaments in the City 

with a regulation Cricket Pitch. 
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Council approved Capital Project 4348PR – Cricket Pitch Construction which 

outlined the 2024 activities towards site search, site investigation and Cricket 
Pitch design fees. Throughout 2024, City staff have scanned potential 

available sites towards finalizing a location for the Cricket field.  The Site Scan 
is attached as an Appendix to this report titled “Site Selection-Cricket Pitch – 

North Bay”. 
 

The results of the site scan identify Steve Omischl Sports Complex being the 
recommended site for the construction of a new Cricket Pitch.  The benefits of 

this site include: 
 

 Adjacent to six (6) outdoor existing sport fields located at the Steve 
Omischl Sports Complex facilitating operational efficiencies (incl. 

maintenance and supervision). 
 Availability of regularly scheduled Public Transit 

 Adjacent to existing infrastructure including, sewer, water, washrooms 

parking, irrigation, lighting minimizing capital costs 
 Multi-use synergies with the planned Community and Recreation Centre 

(i.e. provisions for indoor tournament administration space, other 
tournament amenities) 

 Economic impacts to West Ferris commercial establishments-
restaurants, gas stations, motels, hotels  

 
The next steps include detailed investigation of each of the three potential 

Omischl sites.  This will include a detailed topographic survey, geotechnical 
testing and analysis, environmental approvals and design.  This work will lead 

to the eventual construction of the Cricket Pitch in 2026 contingent on funding 
achievable through available grant opportunities. 

 

Financial/Legal Implications 
 

The design and construction of the new Cricket Pitch was included in the 

Capital Budget in 2024 and is Capital Project 4348PR with an estimated 
project cost of $2,510,000.  As of the date of this report approximately $5,600 

has been spent.  The budget anticipated $70,000 from provincial grants which 
are no longer available however, the City anticipates that 2024 costs will not 

exceed the $70,000 city funded portion of the 2024 budget. 
 

The construction phase of the project is planned for 2026.  The City is 
exploring all funding opportunities and have identified the Province’s newly 

announced (at AMO) “Community Sport and Recreation Infrastructure Fund 
(CSRIF) and NOHFC-Enhance Your Community Stream as potential funding 

sources.  In addition to these opportunities other funding sources will continue 
to be explored. 

 
City staff have had discussions with funding partners and have concluded that 

the Cricket Pitch fits into CSRIF’s Stream 2 as it is a new transformative 

project addressing a recreation programming gap.  The project has the 
potential to have significant economic spin offs through increased sport 
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tourism and could attract additional investment as it will broaden the types of 

offering of the City’s recreation facilities. 
 

Further, impacts on park operations and required user fees will be 
investigated and developed prior to final project approval by City Council. 

Corporate Strategic Plan 

☐ Natural North and Near ☒ Economic Prosperity  

☐ Affordable Balanced Growth ☒ Spirited Safe Community 

☐ Responsible and Responsive Government 

Specific Objectives  

 Foster the creation of a community with a positive environment that 

instills pride and confidence and supports a resilient diversified and 

inclusive economy. 

 Celebrate and encourage multi-culturalism, recognizing its role in 

economic development. 

 Encourage openness and diversity in the community for all residents. 

 Develop and provide recreational and community centre services geared 
to meeting the broad spectrum of needs in the community. 

 

Options Analysis 
 

Option 1: 
 

That Council: 
1. Approve the Steve Omischl Sports Complex as the recommended location 

for the planned regulation size Cricket Pitch based on the findings of a site 
search; and 

2. Direct Staff to initiate preliminary site work including environmental and 

geotechnical and complete an operations analysis to identify the ideal 
construction site at the Steve Omischl Sports Complex; and 

3. Direct staff to complete Class C/D cost estimate of a regulation size Cricket 
Pitch for consideration during the 2025 Capital Budget deliberations. 

 
This is the recommended option. 

 

Option 2: 
 

That Council does not approve the Steve Omischl Sports Complex as the 
recommended location for the new regulation size Cricket Pitch and continue 

to review other site options. 
 

This is not recommended option. 
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Recommended Option 
 
That Council: 

1. Approve the Steve Omischl Sports Complex as the recommended location 
for the planned regulation size Cricket Pitch based on the findings of a site 

search; and 
2. Direct Staff to initiate preliminary site work including environmental and 

geotechnical and complete an operations analysis to identify the ideal 
construction site at the Steve Omischl Sports Complex; and 

3. Direct staff to complete Class C/D cost estimate of a regulation size Cricket 
Pitch for consideration during the 2025 Capital Budget deliberations. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
 

Name: Ian Kilgour, MCIP, RPP 

Title: Director, Community Services 
 

 

I concur with this report and recommendation

Name:  Margaret Karpenko, CPA, CMA   

Title: Chief Financial Officer /Treasurer 
 

Name:  John Severino, P.Eng., MBA   
Title: Chief Administrative Officer 

 

Personnel designated for continuance: 

Name: Ian Kilgour, MCIP, RPP  

Title: Director, Community Services   
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